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The Kingdom Work of Book Publishing
by Mark Rushdoony
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hand, were all handwritten, so each 
one had to be typed into a digital 
format. Moreover, older books had to 
be converted from a typeset edition to 
Word. In the case of anthologies, such 
as A Word in Season (2010–2016), Good 
Morning, Friends! (2017), An Informed 
Faith (2017) and the forthcoming Faith 
and Action, the essays had to be read 
and organized by a general editor as to 
general subject, then divided among 
volumes so none would be too large. 

The manuscript is still a “rough” 
draft even after it is in a digital format, 
so one or more proofreadings take place. 
Even previously published material 
is often filled with typographical 
or transcription errors that were 
never caught. The format of quotes 
and footnotes has to be checked for 
consistency, as well as the spelling of 
names. Dates must be checked. This is 
often where editorial questions arise if 
the proofreader is uncertain of what the 
author is saying or believes the reader 
could be confused. A single errant 
word or punctuation mark can change 
the meaning of an entire paragraph. 
Any editorial changes must be checked 
against the original manuscript or 
presented to the author for approval. I 
personally approve all changes made to 
my father’s work, which are typically 
minimal. In one case, however, I found 
the original printing and subsequent 
reprints had skipped lines of the 
original manuscript. As we all know, 
“spellcheck” is not always an author’s 
best friend, particularly when words 
with very specific, technical meaning are 
changed.

Books have had a 
major impact on 

modern history. Books 
archive a reasoned 
position to which later 
generations can return. 

No matter how a book is received in its 
time, it is a touchstone that represents a 
summation of what was, in some cases, a 
lifetime of research. A serious book with 
cogent arguments remains as a silent 
witness long after its author’s lifetime. 
It is therefore not surprising that when 
Christian Reconstruction challenged 
some basic tenets of modern evangeli-
cal thought, the necessity of publishing 
books was immediately addressed.

At first our books were published 
through established publishing houses. 
Presbyterian and Reformed Publishing 
Company published the works of my 
father, Rousas John Rushdoony, from 
the late1950s to the early 1970s.1 Later, 
in the 1970s, Thoburn Press of Fairfax, 
Virginia, produced a number of titles 
in paperback editions. A problem soon 
arose as my father was writing books 
faster than they could be published 
and, as a printing sold out, it became 
financially impossible to keep them in 
print. As a result, my parents started a 
non-profit publishing company in 1976 
named Ross House Books.2 Its name 
came from Dorothy Rushdoony’s maiden 
name, as recognition of her years of labor 
on my father’s books. Until the early 
1990s, she was almost solely responsible 
for getting my father’s manuscripts ready 
for publication.

As I write, one of Chalcedon’s 
biggest projects is undergoing its final 

proofreading. Faith and Action is a three-
volume, 1,604-page complete anthology 
of all my father’s Chalcedon Report articles, 
with 183 pages of indexes. These are 
the essays which gave impetus to the 
Christian Reconstruction movement. 
It has been a huge project, one we 
undertook three years ago. Some of you 
donated to this project at the time and are 
still awaiting its completion. In order for 
you to understand why such projects take 
so long, I would like to describe some of 
what goes into publishing a book.

Manuscript
Most new manuscripts go to a 

publisher as a digital Word file. My 
father’s manuscripts, on the other 

Because of the importance of these books, our 
publishing process is extensive, detailed, and 

tedious. Your support makes it happen!
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arranged in alphabetical order on a 
table, then typed up. Some of our early 
indexes were far from adequate, so for 
our anthologies we had very extensive 
indexes professionally prepared by a 
Reconstructionist couple, Kyle and 
Shelby Shepherd (Kyle has also done the 
typesetting on the large anthologies).

But then, after the indexing, yet 
another proofreading must take place. 
Each reference must be checked as to the 
accuracy of the page number, and textual 
reference. Every Scripture passage must 
be checked for relevance as well. It is 
easy for Psalm 11:3 inadvertently to be 
changed to Psalm 113, or Isaiah 13:19 
to 3:19. After each proofreading, the 
corrections must be entered before the 
next step is begun. Changes made after 
typesetting must be done with care, lest 
pagination be affected.

Final Proofreading
Once the “final version” is produced 

by the typesetter, we try to have a fresh 
set of eyes look at the text. Emily Rouse 
usually performs this function. She 
earned this job some years ago by being 
the first to point out errors in newly 
published books. Her final proofreading 
can take one of two forms. For some 
smaller books without many quotes, 
footnotes, Scripture references, or other 
technical details, I ask her to do a format 
check, where she looks for inconsistent 
fonts, margins, spacing, italics, etc. In the 
case of Faith and Action, an important 
archive of historically and theologically 

Typesetting
Typesetting is the formatting of a 

document to the fonts and visual style of 
the book. Before 1980 this was strictly 
the provenance of specialist typesetting 
companies with expensive equipment. 
It was only in the mid-1980s that 
desktop computers were able to typeset 
documents, and then it was several years 
before the quality was suitable for book 
publishing. The developed technology 
now allows the small publisher to work 
directly with the large book printers. 
Except on our largest anthologies, 
Chalcedon does its typesetting in-
house. Chris Ortiz has done most of our 
typesetting for some years.

Typesetting changes the digital 
files, so another round of proofreading 
takes place. Because a typeset page 
has a different format than the Word 
document, it is a second opportunity for 
errors to be caught. It requires a good eye 
to see the difference between a standard 
comma and an italicized one! More 
substantial mistakes can actually enter 
at this stage, however. Section headings 
will have a font distinct from the text, 
and page headings (for left or right-facing 
pages) must be correct to each chapter. 
Once again, each footnote and quotation 
must be checked. Once the typesetter 
makes the corrections, they are rechecked 
by the proofreader. Susan Burns has 
been doing the bulk of Chalcedon’s 
proofreading in recent years.

Indexing
Most of our books are indexed. 

This is itself a huge undertaking. How 
long would it take you to carefully read 
the 1,604 pages of Faith and Action? To 
that one must add the task of flagging 
words to index. That, however, is the 
easy part. The art of indexing involves 
indexing the ideas and concepts involved 
without superfluous references to words 
used repetitively. My father’s works 
brings many ideas and references to bear 
on any given topic. Few books today 
are indexed, but we publish books as 
enduring resources and indexing greatly 
facilitates a book’s utility as a reference.

In the early days, indexing was 
done on slips of paper that were then 
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“My father’s manuscripts, on the other hand, 
were all handwritten, so each one had to be 

typed into a digital format.”

important work, I asked her to do a 
complete and careful proofreading of 
all 1,604 pages. The time it takes us to 
“start over” with a new proofreading is 
frustrating, but the importance of this 
work, I believe, warrants the care.

Cover Design
My father did not buy a book 

because it had a nice cover, and for 
the sake of simplicity and cost savings, 
began publishing Ross House titles 
without them after 1976. An attractive 
cover does not make a book any better, 
but it does make a statement about the 
respect in which the publisher holds its 
content; the presentation speaks to how 
the contents are valued. You can tell 
the age of our editions by the quality 
of the cover art. For the last twenty 
years we have been having our covers 
professionally designed, most by Chris 
Ortiz.

It is a happy day when a book 
project is finally delivered to the printer 
and an even happier one when 8–12 
weeks later the books arrive at our offices. 
When my father passed away in 2001 I 
was (and am) humbled and intimidated 
by the responsibilities I inherited. One 
of my first comforts was the realization 
that if I did nothing but keep his written 
work alive, I could be doing something 
of lasting value.

Print on Demand
It is not economical to print 

less than about 3,000 books by a 
conventional print run. This represents 
a large capital investment in inventory 
(and warehousing) for books that do not 
sell in large quantities. In the late 1990s, 
while I was waiting in a doctor’s office, 
I happened on a very brief magazine 
article about a revolutionary way of 
printing books called “print on demand” 
technology. The files were stored digitally, 
and any quantity of books could be 
printed and bound, even a single copy 
(think of a computer attached to a very 
advanced copy machine). I borrowed the 
article and researched the references. This 
technology now allows us to keep books 
that sell few copies in print, a godsend to 
a small publisher.
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Northern CA Christian Reconstruction Meetup
Report by Andrea Schwartz

not and am not. After all, the future we 
were discussing had everything to do 
with these young ones in attendance. 
How rich an experience to know that 
families gave up a Saturday to learn more 
about the importance of a deliberate and 
systematic Christian education.

Each lecture was recorded live 
on Facebook by Darlene Rushdoony 
and the videos are available on the 

On August 11, St. 
Paul’s Anglican 

Church/Canterbury 
Christian School in Los 
Altos Hills, California, 
hosted its first Northern 

California Christian Reconstruction 
Meetup event. The new rector/headmas-
ter, Rev. Steve Macias, has been a long-
term friend of Chalcedon and an avid 
student of R.J. Rushdoony’s books and 
materials. So, it was with great pleasure 
after he assumed his new position in May 
of 2018 that we agreed to a joint spon-
sorship of the event to bring together 
like-minded Reconstructionist folks from 
around the San Francisco Bay Area.

What constitutes a successful event? 
A meeting is successful if people leave 
energized and inspired to increase their 
faithful service to the Kingdom of 
Christ. People from around the Bay Area 
gathered to hear Mark Rushdoony, Steve 
Macias, and me explore the topic: The 
Future of Christian Education and Why 
It Matters. Each brought a different slant 

to the topic and each speaker received 
a warm and enthusiastic response. One 
person commented, “I just wish they all 
had more time to talk!”

Christian day-school educators were 
present, as were homeschooling parents. 
Moreover, as one would expect at such 
gatherings, there were plenty of little 
ones. Some are put off with the noise 
that often accompanies children. I was 

Host pastor, Rev. Steve Macias of St. Paul’s Anglican Church, speaks to meetup attendees. 

Digital Books
If you like to read digital books, 

Chalcedon has many available. Digital 
books allow you to carry a library on a 
tablet reader. Moreover, the digital files 
are easily searched. Jill Rouse has created 
dozens of our titles in digital editions 
that are compatible with most e-Book 
formats. You can find them from your 
device’s app or store.

The time it takes to produce books 
is frustrating. It strains our small staff, 
already working on other deadlines. 
Sometimes one book project must be 
shelved while another is given priority, 
and the printing of a book is always 
a strain on our limited budget. Such 
struggles, however, are part of life 
and part of Chalcedon’s effort to give 
Christian Reconstruction as large a 
footprint as possible. We believe in the 
victory of the Kingdom of our God 

and His Christ and, while our work is 
at times frustrating and our progress 
painfully slow, we pray it will be used 
in the service of that Kingdom beyond 
our time and place. Your support to 
such ongoing, behind the scenes work is 
greatly appreciated.

1. Some were published by Craig Press, 
a publishing arm of Presbyterian and 
Reformed. The single exception to these two 
related firms was The Politics of Pornography 
(since retitled Noble Savages), which was 
published by Arlington House in 1974.

2. Ross House Books was absorbed by 
Chalcedon as a subsidiary in 2004. In 2008 
Chalcedon created another publishing 
imprint for novels and educational materials, 
Storehouse Press®.

Chalcedon needs your continued 
support as we publish and promote the 
message of the Kingdom. Please use 
the enclosed postage-paid envelope to 
donate today!

“Digital books allow you to carry a library on a 
tablet reader... You can find the Chalcedon digital 

library from your device’s app or store.”
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assuming the role as the lead teacher. 
Meetups are an important vehicle 

for long-term supporters and newcomers 
to the Reconstructionist perspective 
to meet and interact. My husband 
and I were overjoyed that long-term 
Chalcedon Underwriters were present. 
Two in particular, Mr. and Mrs. Bob 
Voss back in 1984 were the individuals 
instrumental in steering a newly 
converted couple (my husband and me) 
in the direction of R.J. Rushdoony’s 
Institutes and the ministry of Chalcedon. 
There will always be a special place 
in our hearts for the honesty and care 
they demonstrated in helping us see the 
applicability of God’s law-word to every 
area of life and thought.

As the person in charge of the 
planning, promotion, and execution of 
the day’s events, I left tired but extremely 
satisfied. I hope that more Chalcedon 
supporters will be inspired to have similar 
meetups in their area, making use of the 
technology available for Chalcedon staff 
to visit with those gathered, remotely 
if need be. Should you be interested, 
contact me at andrea@chalcedon.edu 
and in the Subject line include Future 
Meetup.

Support Chalcedon by Investing in You! Get Great Resources Today at ChalcedonStore.com

Chalcedon Facebook page. Mark’s talk 
focused on the “big picture” of Christian 
education’s past, present, and future, 
with an emphasis on his father’s work in 
the pioneering effort. My talk followed 
as I emphasized the need for Christian 
day school families and homeschooling 
families to work together, recognizing 
each as on the same side of the battle 
to win the hearts and minds of our 
children. Many were surprised at such 
an orientation and afterwards shared 
how gratified they were to hear this 
perspective. Steve Macias’s talk concluded 
the morning session as he discussed the 
practical ways that faith is incorporated 
into the lives of students at Canterbury, 
highlighting Dorothy Sayer’s ideas of the 
trivium.

Lunch followed with a chance 
for old and new friends to spend time 
together. Afterwards, the group heard 
from Chalcedon’s vice-president Martin 
Selbrede (via a remote feed), who 
discussed the need for Christians not to 
be thwarted when they are marginalized 
or deplatformed in the public square. He 
pointed out that Chalcedon’s founder, 
R. J. Rushdoony, had experienced 
similar treatment but chose to focus on 

his mission and calling rather than be 
too concerned with his opponents and 
naysayers. He stressed that, with a firm 
reliance on the rightness of our mission, 
the people of God would see the victory 
both in time and in eternity. 

Subsequent to Martin’s message, 
Jeremy Walker of Grace Community 
Schools in southwest Florida shared 
with the group their newest offering, 
Preschool in a Box. This is a complete 
operations and curriculum program 
designed to lay out all the details for 
Christian entrepreneurs to take advantage 
of the huge opportunity available 
with so many parents needing daycare 
and preschool for their children. His 
presentation was detailed, and he offered 
those listening access to him personally 
for any questions or advice. He also 
announced that 25 of these products 
have been donated to Chalcedon as a 
way to help raise funds for the ministry. 
You can learn more about this at our 
online store at ChalcedonStore.com.

People stayed long after the meeting 
officially ended. Books were purchased 
and I learned subsequently that a new 
preschool is forming as a result of the 
gathering, with one of the attendees 

Mark Rushdoony talking with Chalcedon Un-
derwriter Patti Voss.

Browsing the book table featuring Chalcedon’s 
publications on education.

St. Paul’s Church provided refreshments in the 
morning and lunch for all participants.

Chalcedon’s Andrea Schwartz (right) talks to 
meetup attendees about Christian education.

Underwriter Bob Voss talking 
with Rev. Steve Macias.

Mark Rushdoony with longtime Chalcedon 
supporter, Bob Pegram.
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